Apalachee Audubon Society Board Retreat Minutes
Sunday, June 11, 2017   10am – 3pm
At 2239 Ellicott Drive, Tallahassee (Donna’s house)
Submitted by Secretary Donna Legare
NEXT BOARD MEETING: to be announced – Kathleen will survey board members for best evening of the week
The following board and committee members attended the retreat:

Name:


Phone #

Texting capable

Kathleen Carr

850-322-7910
yes


Harvey Goldman
850 445-3136  
yes

Donna Legare

850 386-1148  
yes

Budd Titlow

919 886-0330  
yes

Lilly Anderson-Messec
850 443-5978  
yes

David Arnold

850 556-2611  
yes

Ann Bidlingmeir
850 562-0077  
NO
Elizabeth Georges
717 855-8075  
yes

Sean McGlynn

850 570-1476  
yes
John Outland

850 544-3645   
yes

Rob Williams

850 694-3118   
yes

Ben Fusaro

850 297-2052   
NO
Carol Franchi

850 459-2066  
yes

Pat Press

850 459-2066  
yes

Elizabeth Platt

Helen King

850 765-2488  yes
2017-2018 Officers & Board

· President:  Kathleen Carr

· Vice President:  Peter Kleinhenz (not able to attend)

· Treasurer:  Harvey Goldman

· Secretary: Donna Legare

· Past-President: Budd Titlow

· Directors

· Lilly Anderson-Messec

· David Arnold (new)

· Ann Bidlingmeir (new)

· Elizabeth Georges (new)

· Sean McGlynn

· John Outland

· Rob Williams

· Don Quarello (not able to attend)

2017-2018 Committees

· Audubon Adventures – Judy Goldman

· Awards – VACANT

· Awards Dinner – VACANT

· Birdathon – Harvey Goldman

· Bylaws – Ben Fusaro
· Coastal Cleanup – Judy & Harvey Goldman

· Conservation – Rob Williams

· Education – Carol Franchi/Pat Press, Elizabeth Platt (?)

· Field Trips – Helen King

· History – Suzanna Macintosh & Karen Wensing

· Hospitality – VACANT

· Membership – Theresa Kane (?)

· Nominating – John Outland (?)

· Programs – Sean McGlynn

· Publications and Publicity (Need a chair)

· Newsletter – Peter Kleinhenz

· Web Team – Kathleen Carr, Elizabeth Georges, Peter Kleinhenz

· Annual Report – officers, publicity, & program chairs

· Wildlife Friendly Yards Tour – Tammy Brown
Kathleen suggest that board members develop two email distribution lists – one that goes just to current board members and one that goes to board members and committee members.
Treasurer’s Report

2015 -2016 budget summary

Income:

 $2,657   Birdathon Fund raiser

 $2,050   Backyard Birding Tour

 $1,013   National Audubon Society

    $460   Birding Spots guide sales

-----------------------------------

 $6,120   Total Income

Expenses:

    $475   Administration ($315 liability Insurance, $100 PO Box, $60 Annual Inc fee)

    $219   Web site support

 $4,105   Education (meetings, field trips, newsletters, web site, Aud Adv)

---------------------------

 $4,520    Total Expenses

2016 -2017 budget summary

Income:

 $4,000   Birdathon Fund raiser

 $1,200   Backyard Birding Tour

 $1,200   National Audubon Society

    $125   Newsletter Ads

    $240   Annual banquet

-----------------------------------

 $6,765   Total Income

Expenses:

    $650   Administration ($315 liability Insurance, $115 PO Box. $220 Bulk mail)

    $380   $280 Tech Support, $100 Church donation for annual banquet   

 $1,380   Audubon Adventures 

    $750   two US postal Mail outs to membership

 $1,050   Speaker fees/expenses

    $830   Donations (BBEF, Wakulla Springs SP)  

    $585   Banquet Awards

    $495   Misc. expenses (education, membership)

---------------------------

 $6,120    Total Expenses

Cash on hand:
Start of fiscal year 2016 - 2017 
$20,000 

End of fiscal year


$20,650

    $495   Misc. expenses (education, membership)

---------------------------

 $6,120    Total Expenses

Cash on hand:
Start of fiscal year 2016 - 2017 
$20,000 

End of fiscal year


$20,650
Welcome and introductions over coffee and home-made cinnamon buns (by Jody Walthall).
Public Outreach (Carol and Pat)

We all agreed that we need to reach out to potential volunteers. Not only do Pat and Carol need help at festivals, but Elizabeth needs volunteers for the Southside project, Harvey and Judy need volunteers for Coastal Cleanup and we would like to encourage active involvement in conservation issues. Ideas for better communication were discussed throughout the meeting and will be summarized later in the report.

Tabling and other events:
Saturday, Sept. 16: Coastal Cleanup at Bottoms Road, Panacea (Harvey and Judy Goldman)

Saturday, Oct. 28: Monarch Festival at St. Marks NWR, 10 - 4, Carol and Pat will be in France

Saturday, Dec. 16: Mission San Luis Winter Solstice Festival, 10 – 4

Saturday, Feb. 3: WHO Festival at St. Marks (Wildlife Heritage and Outdoor Festival)
Saturday, Feb. 17: Wildlife Friendly Yard Tour (Tammy Brown)

Possible other Festivals – April 7 Springtime and April 21 Earth Day with Sustainable Tall.

Ann suggested that we might want to be involved in a future Arbor Day event involving the planting of 1000 trees along canopy roads. This may or may not be scheduled for January 2018 Arbor Day, but she will let us know.

Field Trips (Helen)

Helen has been leading the field trips for over 4 years. She usually has 8 – 10 people participating, which is just about right. She requires registration if she needs to limit the numbers due to the popularity of a given field trip. She schedules two per month, one on a Friday and one on a Saturday. One is usually in town or close by and one farther afield. She is open to suggestions for possible trips. Rob suggests Eagle Harbor (St. Joe peninsula) during hawk migration in October. He also suggests a night trip to hear chuck-will’s-widows or barn owls.
Helen has 175 on her field trip email list and she also sends announcements of the trips to North Florida Birds. Donna submits a psa monthly to Tallahassee Democrat (Friday garden page). Peter includes announcements in his Constant Contact emails that go to 750. 

David and Sean suggest that we eventually customize email lists so they go to appropriate people. There is concern about sending out too many emails, but with customizing they would go to the people that are most interested in them. For example, we could offer advanced birding trips for experienced birders in the future.

Programs (Sean)

Donna agreed to serve on the Program Committee with Sean.

The board approved a $200 honorarium for each speaker plus expenses (to be decided on an individual basis) for out-of-town speakers. If the speaker represents a non-profit, we will ask if we should make the check out to the organization as a donation or to the speaker. A speaker can obviously refuse the honorarium and donate his or her fee back to AAS.

Programs are confirmed with FSU, King Life Sciences Building, 319 Stadium Drive, 32304 for evenings 6:30 – 9pm on October 19, November 16, January 18, February 15, March 15 (possible all day symposium), April 19. Sean will see if we can also reserve September 21. These are the 3rd Thursday of each month, with no program in December.

The May meeting is traditionally an awards banquet. Sean will check with Lafayette Presbyterian Church to see if we can still use their church and have it catered, since Tim Smith can no longer cook for us (he donated his services for 10 years!). We may transition away from an annual awards banquet to an end-of-the-year dinner and program. The board voted to present awards every other year rather than annually and we will need to find an awards committee chair. We will still recognize the Wildlife Friendly Yard Tour hosts and other volunteers at the dinner and try to end the year with a great speaker. Chuck Hess was particularly interesting and inspiring this past May.
Sean provided a list of possible speakers. We all agreed that it would be great to start off the year with someone who could inspire our membership and others who attend the meeting. We would like the topic to be on how special our “place” is – a hotspot of biodiversity. Donna suggested we ask Bruce Means to present the same program that he presented as keynote speaker to the FNPS annual conference when it was last in Tallahassee. 

We are considering a general program theme around the Apalachicola River and its bay, estuary, floodplain forests, upland longleaf forest and the importance of fire in management.  In addition Donna suggested George Willson or someone else who could talk about the approximately 40,000 acres of land along the Apalachicola River that is being proposed for a conservation easement. Rob suggested Dr. Terry Root from Stanford on climate change impacts on wildlife (who was recommended by National Audubon). That might be a costly program due to high travel expenses.
Sean provided a list of possible speakers: Sally Jue, Frank Johnson, Gwen Graham, Ryan Means, Susan Cerulean, Diane Roberts, Linda Young, Bob Knight, Dana Bryant, Budd Titlow, John Moran, Eric Draper, Dan Tonsmeire, Todd Kincaid, Jim Stevenson.
Possible symposium lecturers – Skip Livingston, Russ Frydenborg, Saundra Kelley, Gwen Graham, Diane Roberts Steve Leitman, Dan Tonsmeire, Bill Pine, Karl Havens, Sean McGlynn. There was discussion as to whether we should have a full day symposium on the Apalachicola River system. FSU students would be out of town during the March date and the daytime symposium would be directed primarily to biologists and other professionals who would be able to attend rather than the general public, who probably couldn’t take off a whole day from work. Sean said the conference could be run by the professional Lake Society. We decided to wait until Rob returns from the national organization meeting in Washington DC in July before committing to the symposium.

Our goal this year is to line up our speakers for the whole year and create a brochure that lists the programs for the year. We could put possible symposium for the March date. Elizabeth agreed to create this brochure if board approves it. Donna will get an estimate from an area printer to print and mail it. We could mail it in lieu of or along with the usual first mailing and it could also serve as a brochure for tabling events and to put at the airport, St. Marks and other places. It would include info on how to join. Donna and Sean will meet in the next couple of weeks to flesh out a speaker schedule for the year. Call or email Donna or Sean if you have any other ideas.
We may also try to have a few Sunday field trips this year that relate to programs.

Working Lunch

We ordered pizza and enjoyed apple slices brought by John, cookies by Elizabeth G. and grapes from Donna. We chatted about chapter activities that will engage our membership and we can report at Audubon Assembly. We should definitely include our very successful Wildlife Friendly Yard Tour. Rob talked about the possible Duke Power power line management project that Jim Cox has been working on. Audubon volunteers would census birds on the various plots – mowed vs herbicided vs burned. We should also promote the volunteer effort of protecting shorebirds during nesting season and perhaps have Florida Audubon’s Marianne C? as a speaker. She has recently moved to Quincy from South Florida.
From April’s minutes about Duke Power power lines:

Rob reports some good news in that Duke Power is willing to consider a change in power line easement management and may allow an experiment comparing mowing, herbicide use and control burning. Mowing is costly ($2000/mile more expensive than using herbicides); however, herbicide use is bad for environment. Tall Timbers, Florida Division of Forestry and the Nature Conservancy are interested in this experiment/project. Jim Cox is involved and Rob will keep us posted. Fire management would be used beneath lines running adjacent to or through conservation lands. The goal would be to create areas of forbs and grasses maintained by fire below the power lines. 

Education (Elizabeth P.)

We approved funding of up to 5 buses @$250 per bus – up to $1250 for the year for busing children from Title 1 schools or from Gretchen Everhart for environmental education programs at St. Marks NWR. The schools do not have to be in Leon County.

Overall, Elizabeth feels that the close encounters with children during the South City project were very important, but very few children participated. She feels that it was good for those involved but that she would not want to do it again next year given the amount of time she and others put into the event and follow-up. Elizabeth will continue to attend Whole Child Leon meetings. She will meet with Judy to plan for the future. We would like Judy to come to the next board meeting to discuss how effective Audubon Adventures are and should we continue sponsoring them.
Elizabeth recommends that we volunteer at the pollination garden once a month. The workdays are Tuesday and Friday afternoons during the school year, with children arriving about 4pm and Saturdays from 9 – 1.  Over the summer, the hours are Friday morning and Tuesday afternoon. If we are going to be involved, it should be consistent so that children would know when to come. Elizabeth requests a sign for the garden. I think we should install a Xerces Society pollination garden sign and add sponsored by Apalachee Audubon Society to it. I forgot to bring this up but I am asking for approval from you (now we will see who is actually reading these minutes). It costs $25. Plus whatever the AAS sign would cost.
Also, Elizabeth G. volunteered to make up a one page flier about the plants in the pollinator garden. They can be distributed from a tube by the garden.

Rob and Kathleen volunteered to participate in a follow-up activity with children on July 15.

Rob suggests we apply for an Audubon grant to reproduce this garden for the church that has been involved with our Southside project. It could be a demonstration garden for other churches in the area and seed could be collected and given to local families for their own yards.

Elizabeth Platt’s full report is attached at the end of the minutes.

Conservation (Rob)
The board approved the purchase of an airline ticket for Rob to attend an important meeting with national organizations regarding the Apalachicola River to be held in Washington D.C. in July. This meeting will be chaired by Bob Graham. National Audubon, Riverkeeper and other national organizations will be there, including Julie Hill Gabriel representing Audubon Florida. She is in charge of the Everglades project for Audubon Florida. The Apalachicola River system needs to be made a national issue like the Everglades. It needs to be a priority with Audubon Florida. However 75% of Audubon Florida members live south of the I-4 corridor. Eric Draper has met with Rob and agrees on the strategy and priorities to purchase the conservation easement, fix the hydrology and resolve water war.
In the 6 counties that our chapter represents, there are 2.3 million acres of which 1.1 million are in conservation lands – that’s 48%. We need 38,000 more to bring it up to 50% (which is what E.O Wilson proposes in his book Half Earth). This is doable. Our chapter is pushing for a proposal by the Riverkeeper, the Nature Conservancy and the Landowner (a timber company) to create a 40,000 acre conservation easement. We are pushing to have this placed as the number 1 item on the Florida Forever list.

June 16 at 9am is the ARC meeting (Acquisition and Resource Council). They will decide if they will investigate the proposal for this easement. Rob will speak at the meeting. Donna will attend the meeting. It needs a high ranking. Rob thinks it will be rated number 1.
We need to get involved politically to fund Florida Forever.

SWIM Plan update (Surface Water Improvement Management)

Donna and Rob attended the SWIM meeting in Apalachicola concerning the Apalachicola River watershed. The SWIM plan will prioritize proposed projects which will be funded by the Restore Fund (BP Spill money). Rob spoke at the meeting and followed through with a well drafted letter that Bay Audubon will also sign. He emphasized that we need to fund the purchase of this 38,000 acre conservation along the river from just below the dam to the confluence with the Chipola River. We also support projects that will repair the hydrology of the river such as the removal of spoil mounds that are blocking water flow from tributaries and flood plains.

Rob also submitted comments on the Ochlockonee watershed and the St. Marks watershed. Draft plans will come out next month and we can review them and make further comments. The Apalachicola draft plan will be out this fall. We need to put pressure on our NW Florida Water Management Board.

Rob’s last comments were on how we energize our membership. Marjorie Stoneman Douglas did this for the Everglades. We want to help people understand what biodiversity is and structure some of our programs this year around the Apalachicola River and the connections between the river, its floodplain forest, the bay, estuary, barrier islands and the Apalachicola National Forest.

Publications and Publicity

The board approved to move our website from Host Monster ($180 per year) to Squarespace web hosting service ($216 per year). Elizabeth G. will develop the new site – see nativenurseries.com for an example of her work. 

Kathleen will back up the archives and old files and store offline on a data DVD or external hard drive. Some things will be put back onto the new website. For instance, she will have a section on History of AAS and the newsletters could be linked there as well.  Elizabeth will work closely with Peter who produces the twice monthly e-newsletters so that events will appear in both places
Kathleen proposes developing an AAS Annual Report to the membership that provides documentation of what we have accomplished throughout a program year. We could use Google Docs for this and publish as a PDF.

Engaging our Membership

Biweekly newsletter emails (Constant Contact) – Peter

New website – Elizabeth G. – she will work on this over the summer

Social media – we didn’t talk about these -  Facebook, Twitter, Instagram

Fall and Spring mailings – we are proposing a trifold color brochure that Elizabeth G. would design if approved depending on price for the Fall mailing/ spring mailing would remain the same promoting Birdathon and inviting all to Banquet

Welcome letters from the membership committee to new members notifying them that they are also now members of Audubon Florida and AAS.

Elizabeth will make program posters for the bulletin board at King Building directed at students and faculty. Sean will post other events.

The first hard newsletter should encourage people to sign up for bimonthly emails and should also include Helen’s phone number and email for field trips since we cannot list field trips so far in advance.

Membership

We need e-mail lists by county. We need a count of members by county too. This would come in handy for letter writing – “we have x number of members in Liberty County” for example.

Pat suggests a student membership fee and we decided on $5, though anyone can get on the email list for free.

Bylaws – Ben will review. We may need to change how long President shall serve. May need an update on communication.

The retreat adjourned at 3pm. See below for Elizabeth Platt’s report and Suzanna’s input.

Report on South City project 
by Elizabeth Platt

In the summer of 2016 Conservation Chair Rob Williams asked me to help the AAS board with an outreach to a minority community in our city.  Pleased to learn of this initiative, I had set the same goal as AAS president during 2006-7, and have been pursuing it on and off since that time.  This was through several Go Green for God events, mostly with youth and parents of the Jerusalem Missionary Baptist Church on Lake Bradford Road.

Later in the summer of 2016 I invited the participation of several current and former teachers whom I know to be capable of planning hands-on environmental activities for youngsters.  Then in the fall I learned from Leann Watts-Williams, marketing Director for the city, that there would be a ‘Community resource Expo’ in South City in the spring of 2017, and that she wanted AAS to be involved.  This invitation having been accepted, Rob suggested I write a grant proposal to The Cornell Labs of Ornithology for financial support to do something for the Expo.  

Dee Wilder, an AAS birding expert with grant-writing experience and I conceptualized the activities following the guidelines of the request for proposal (RFP) and submitted it in late December.  The main goals of the project were to promote birding and to help youngsters in the community understand the connection among native plants, insects, and birds, which would be made manifest in a pollinator garden.  Even though our proposal was not accepted, nor were the ambitious goals attainable as written, the AAS board supported the project with $600, more than that offered by Cornell Labs.  Most of those funds were used to purchase plants and other supplies from Native Nurseries, whose owners and staff planted the pollinator garden in late March.  Staff of the I-Grow Community garden have been maintaining and watering the pollinator garden, and neighborhood youngsters, such as members of the Boys and Girls Clubs, have already participated in the work of the garden, whose team leader is Norma Woodcock. 

Courtney Atkinson and Marie Bryant of Whole Child Leon introduced us to three reliable neighborhood leaders (Leah Alexis, Ruthie Netterville, and Leila Hewitt), and invited me to become involved with two neighborhood organizations so that I could explain our project at their meetings.   (I will attend the South City Revitalization Committee meeting on Thursday, June 8th.)  The neighborhood leaders helped us get acquainted with families in the neighborhoods, and recruited children for birding activities.  Several AAS members volunteered in various ways with transportation and birding expertise (Judy Goldman, Dee Wilder, Peter Kleinhenz, Melissa Forehand, Jan Bordelon, Karen Willes, Rob Williams and I).  At the Community Resource Expo, held on Polk Drive in South City on March 25th, two of the afore-mentioned teachers, Laurie P. Jones and Betsy Sullivan, joined by Dee Wilder, Judy Goldman and Peter Kleinhenz,  supervised activities for children at the garden, Lilly Anderson-Messec and Peter put up a bird house, and Carol Franchi, Pam Press, Budd Titlow, Christina Mbuya, and I talked with adults and children at the festival display table.  Members of the AAS board also dropped by to see what was happening at the Expo.  

All of these supportive efforts notwithstanding, we only succeeded in getting two families involved for more than two or three of our activities.  These were the Hewitt children and two of Ruthie Netterville’s grandchildren, who made the two posters that were shown by the Hewitt children at the May Banquet (one illustrating the native plant, insect, bird connection, and the other with photos of several urban birds, some of which the children had learned to identify).  Among them, those children participated in birding and nature trips, poster-making, and gardening.  Only the Hewitt children are expected to continue with birding in the future.  The two older youngsters now have summer jobs.

Finally, Pastor Eric Johnson of the Greater Love Church, which is adjacent to the I-Grow Community garden, became convinced of the value of the garden by viewing the Tallamy video. He also decided to partner with Ms. Hewitt and Norma Woodcock, team leader of the garden, to plan a summer program at the garden for neighborhood young people.  This six-week program is beginning the week of June 5th.  Because AAS has been invited to lead a few birding or nature activities during the summer program, I think we can count on the efforts of Pastor Johnson, Norma Woodcock, and Leila Hewitt to perpetuate the main goals of our project.  I am aware that new proposals have been put forward by AAS board members to involve a greater number of school children next fall by offering transportation to the wildlife refuge for nature programs.  We might also volunteer to help local 4th or 5th grade teachers to teach the units provided in the Audubon kits.
Input from Suzanna MacIntosh:
I will be unable to attend the Retreat, but I would like to add to our goals for this coming year a couple of small items.

 

The AAS website connects us potentially to all our members and friends and can be a tremendous resource and, in a way, it defines who we are.  Would it be possible to add the following: 

1.  The Chapter’s Early History:  It is only by a miracle, hard work and good will that we have a record of the chapter’s early history and some photos that our first president, Dr. Huey B. Long, so generously shared with us.  Could we please add these to the website so it’ll be available for everyone and less likely, I hope, to get lost.  I compiled most of this for our 50th anniversary celebration and I would be glad to provide it. 

 

2.  Could we add a list of the men and women who have been presented with chapter awards?  We don’t have names that go way back, but we should be able to go back to 2011 or so.  I forwarded the names I had compiled when I was editor of the newsletter when this came up again this year.  Kathleen said she would also try to make a list of some additional names when she was editor earlier and president way back then.

 

3.  Add a spot that explains what someone should do if they find an injured or orphaned animal...maybe St. Francis could help us with that and we could add a link to their website?  They have great information available online in addition to doing such an outstanding job with this challenge.

 

Dreaming bigger, it’d be wonderful if we could add a scan of AAS’s first birding guide edited by Larry Thompson.  And we could add a “Checklist of Birds of the Panhandle” photos;  Marin Audubon has an example of a “Bird Photo Gallery” and something like this would be so nice and we have such wonderful photographers who could help: http://www.marinaudubon.org/birds-photos.php  (Marin also has a great “Junior Birdwatchers Club”, http://www.marinaudubon.org/birds-junior-birdwatchers.php)

 

And, dreaming some more, if we could continue to add to the Conservation section some information similar to the “Audubon at Home” section of the Audubon Society of Northern Virginia, http://audubonva.org/audubon-at-home-1  (Their website has some other great sections too on advocacy, conservation, etc.)  I am a great believer that we should all work together and share ideas, etc., so I would love to see a Resource Section too with partners, etc. and expand our calendar to support important efforts. 

Last, David Arnold made a lot of very good points in his email.  One that I would like to follow up on is in reference to the dollar flow and our mission.  When the AAS chapter was formed in the 1960s, National Audubon and Florida Audubon were separate organizations and AAS became a dues paying member of both.  Later Florida Audubon became a part of National Audubon and the name changed to Audubon Florida; it is one of 23 or so state chapters that are a part of the National Audubon network.  There are also some great state organizations who work cooperatively with National, but are independent, Massachusetts for example.  AAS is incorporated and as a chapter works cooperatively with National Audubon, but AAS is an independent entity and there is a Chapter Policy (available at National’s Audubon Works website) that guides that interaction.  One reason this is especially important from time to time is spelled out in Frank Graham’s great book, The Audubon Ark, a History of the National Audubon Society, which is available for very little money at Amazon (for less than $6).  It’s a great history of Audubon up until the early 1980s and brings alive the great men and women who worked so hard to build a movement and it shares insights into their successes and challenges.   

 

Sorry for the long email.  I hope you have a great Retreat.

 

Suzanna

